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NOTES OF MEETING

National Technical Committee 

10.30am Wednesday 28 September 2005 

HBF offices

7-9 St James's Street, SW1A 1DW 
PRESENT

	A Lane (Chair)
	Westbury 
	G Clarke
	Redrow Homes

	K Andrews
	-
	C Mills
	NHBC

	RB Farrow
	TDS/HBF
	R Bishop 
	TDS (Southern) 

	M Kirk
	Crest Nicholson
	K Jackson
	KJTS/HBF

	J Fletcher
	George Wimpey
	T Ritchie
	Barratt Developments

	P Hawley
	Linden Homes
	D Lowther
	Bovis Homes Groups

	J Cover
	Taylor Woodrow 
	D Baker
	Robust Details Ltd

	
	
	
	

	D Mitchell
	HBF
	
	

	S R Lewis
	HBF
	
	


ACTION

	1. 
	Welcome 
	

	
	AL welcomed everyone and apologised for the length of the agenda as a result of the decision to cancel the previous meeting because of the incidents on 7 July.


	

	2. 
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising 
	

	
	A letter of thanks had been sent to Geoff Fogden, the previous chairman.

The National Technical Conference had not been rearranged.

There was still no clear guidance on whether HIPs would require a separate Local Search for each unit. This should be addressed as part of the ongoing review of Local Government Finance.


	

	3. 
	Strategic issues for 2006
	

	
	It was agreed that it was crucial to enhance the liaison with ODPM and to persuade them to develop a more rational approach to changing regulations.  This was particularly vital for the development of the Sustainable Buildings Code.

There was serious apprehension with regard to the present trend for the covert introduction of legislation, and the ensuing uncertainty attached to bidding for land.

It was suggested that the Regulatory Impact Unit was a useful avenue of communication.

DM emphasised that HBF was engaging with government at a high level and he would include any useful ideas in his discussions. Members were asked to send any further priorities to dave.mitchell@hbf.co.uk.


	DM

ALL

	4. 
	Code for Sustainable Buildings and English Partnerships’ site requirements
	

	
	DM reported that the CSB Steering Group had met the previous week and will meet again before the consultation is published.  They will also produce a Regulatory Impact Assessment (RIA) and HBF has asked that this include a comparison with an EcoHomes assessment.

The Code is to be implemented from April 2006 and the consultation will be published at the beginning of November (with the standard 12 weeks in which to respond).  The original concern about requirements for a percentage improvement on Building Regulations has been to some extent superseded by disquiet about its potential enforcement via the planning system. It is still unclear how voluntary the Code will be and many of the more aspirational aspects are still incoherently expressed.

There was some discussion of the extent to which the Code would/could replace other sustainability agendas and it was agreed that HBF needed to maximise its influence in the limited sphere it had been granted.

AL reported that English Partnerships had adopted a set of mandatory standards from 1 September 2005 and these can be viewed on their website: www.englishpartnerships.co.uk (go to Best Practice and Environmental Standards).


	

	9. 
	Building Regulations - Part L, Part M, Part B
	

	
	CM reported that the proposal to create a new AD on security pursuant to the Sustainable and Secure Buildings Act 2004 had been shelved until May 2006.  The consultation on Part B would close in November, the consultation on Part G is due early next year, new draft ADs for Parts L and F are on the ODPM website and the Joseph Rowntree Foundation has been conducting research for ODPM on Lifetime Homes in preparation for the consultation on Part M being published in July 2006.  KJ asked about the review of Part K and CM said this too was not proceeding for the time being.

DB reported on Part E (Agenda Item 10).  He said that government was impressed with the success of the scheme.  RD Ltd was now receiving 8,000 registrations per month and was now conducting sound tests.  Where there had been failures these were primarily attributable to cavity bridging.  Two new RDs (a timber framed floor and an unparged wall) will be published shortly plus a radon barrier fact sheet and other information.  If anyone wants details of test results they should write and ask.  It was noted that there was still no successfully tested detail for solid raft foundations.

Other issues were left for later on this agenda.


	

	5. 
	MMC - oral update
	

	
	DL reported that HB05 had been a success.  The Steering Group was due to meet next Tuesday and each working group had sent their final reports in for consolidation.  NAO had finished their cost effectiveness study.  The main issue was how to use MSC and there was still a lengthy consultation period before the document could be made public.  DL stressed that the report would make it clear that there was no intention to dictate which type of construction builders should use.


	

	6. 
	Innovations
	

	
	DM asked if members would be interested in joining a group to be set up by HBF to consider new technological developments in construction.  HBF and CPA would compile shortlists to be considered by the wider group.  Volunteers should please contact dave.mitchell@hbf.co.uk.


	ALL

	7. 
	Sewers for Adoption - Edition 6 feedback 
	

	
	RF reported that drafts for this were due to be completed by the end of October with a view to launching the document next year. He mentioned that Defra wanted private sewers to be the responsibility of the sewerage undertakers and there was a definite possibility that statutory guidance might be issued.

He went through the comments on the paper HD05.184 noting that developers should receive a 50% refund where sewers were adopted within the time limit, SuDs details were now embedded in the document, the removal of easements would make life easier and that there was a sustainability issue related to item 14. All the items were agreed.

It was agreed that HBF should continue to participate in the pre-consultation process in spite of the difficulties encountered.

 
	

	8. 
	Highways update
	

	
	It was noted that HBF had agreed to finance the S38 initiative to seek leave to appeal.  However, Lancashire County Council had conceded and the agreement was due to be signed any day now.  DM wished to express particular thanks to Ray Farrow, John Cover and Adrian McInnes for their invaluable efforts.  HBF will issue a summary for members to use in negotiations with other authorities and will be looking at opportunities to make another challenge.

The response to the highways questionnaire had been limited and it was proposed to reissue it.

Car-parking standards were now an issue in the HBF’s response to the Barker Review and the first meeting at DfT for the Manual for Streets was scheduled for 26 October 2005.


	

	9. 
	Building Regulations - Part L, Part M, Part B
	

	
	DM said that he wanted to form some working groups to look at proposed changes.  

It was agreed that:

· Terry Ritchie, Kendrick Jackson and John Cover would provide comment on Part B.
· David Lowther, Peter Hawkey, Terry Ritchie plus representatives from Taylor Woodrow and Wimpey would meet to discuss Parts L and F.

· The existing working party plus Terry Ritchie and representatives from Taylor Woodrow and Wimpey would meet to discuss Part M. There are nine criteria for Lifetime Homes and regrettably they are already included in the specifications for the £60,000 house so it is no longer possible to argue that they are not possible.  DL said it was essential that there be further lobbying to emphasise the difference between what was possible and what was desirable.

KJ wished it noted that the amendments to Part B were proposing a requirement for access for pumped appliances from all points.  Also NICE are suggesting that heat/smoke detectors are now required in kitchens and habitable rooms because the BS has changed but this is still voluntary as far as the Approved Document is concerned.


	

	10. 
	Gas connections (CORGI)
	

	
	It was noted that CORGI, BSI and Linden Homes (Chris Short) had met to discuss the gas pipe issue and would meet again.  Members are advised not to change current practice in the meantime.


	

	11. 
	Contaminated land and waste management
	

	
	JC reiterated that the HBF’s proposals were that planning permission should constitute a waste framework permit to avoid the blight of a Waste Management Licence and to promote the use of accredited consultants to ease the burden of risk assessment on the Environment Agency.  The RTLF had accepted this idea but ODPM had subsequently expressed reservations.  HBF had asked for the proposals to be included in the consultation on the National Brownfield Strategy, which should have been published in July but is now expected in October.

Andrew Whittaker is arranging to speak to various planning groups to elicit their support for the proposal and the HBF representatives are also engaging with EHOs and RICS representatives.  The newly constituted focus group will meet three times and a revised briefing paper will be available for circulation shortly.


	JC

	12. 
	Sewers update 
	

	
	RD asked for feedback on the letter from Michael Orlik relating to consents to discharge. This clearly states that the option cannot be denied. There was a discussion of various examples. 

It was noted that WaterVoice is to become a new body, the Consumer Council for Water (CCWater) with greater powers.

 
	

	13. 
	SuDS  - oral update
	

	
	KJ reported that he and JC had met Simon Wallace from Ofwat to discuss the barriers to SuDS adoption and other issues.  They would be meeting Chris Davis from Abertay University to discuss preliminary findings from the Dunfermline project that indicated that SuDs systems were less expensive than originally thought.

The National Steering Group is hoping to publish research information shortly.  The government’s first response to Making Space for Water is now available on the Defra website. The crucial questions remain who adopts, how and how they are managed.  There needs to be a practical charging regime for maintenance and upkeep.  It has been suggested that removing the right to sewer connection would promote the use of SuDS and it is imperative that HBF argue for exemptions.

The SuDS for Wales Working Group chaired by the EA met and viewed a presentation by the Green Belt Group showing how SuDS can be maintained.  They are developing a matrix and schematic diagrams and are waiting to align this with DfA6.  The www.sudswales.com website will be launched mid October and will include examples of systems in use.  Members are asked to email sian.lewis@hbf.co.uk with any examples they have in use.

 
	

	14. 
	Utilities update 
	

	
	It was noted that the response to the feedback sheet had been poor.

HBF has written to Ofcom about BT.

Multi utility companies do not appear to be making any inroads southwards.

It was noted that the Lanara Group are now marketing themselves as a water undertaker but it is unclear what their current licensing status is.


	

	15. 
	Any Other Business 

	

	
	External renders. There was a debate on whether anyone had resolved the issues of cracking with monocouches - some members had reverted to using two coats of sand and cement render with a plasticised finish, though this required more maintenance.

Committee name. It was noted that this committee was no longer called the Technical Development Committee but the National Technical Committee.

 
	

	16. 
	Date of next meeting 
	

	
	Tuesday 6 December 2005.

Next year’s meetings are scheduled for the following dates:

Tuesday 24 January 2006

Wednesday 26 April 2006

Tuesday 6 June 

Tuesday 19 September

Tuesday 12 December


	


Apologies:

	I Skeoch
	Bellway plc
	P Flynn
	Centex UK

	M Cross
	RCG
	M J Freshney
	Cala/Beechcroft

	G Andrews
	Crest Nicholson
	P Slater 
	David Wilson Homes

	P T Griffiths
	KingsOak
	S Wood
	George Wimpey

	A McInnes
	William Davis
	C Tisi
	The Berkeley Group

	S Wielebski
	Miller Homes
	F Randall
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